LA /ESSEX PRIMARY HEADS’ ASSOCIATION WEST AREA

WEDNESDAY 3 MARCH 2010, North Weald Gold Club
MEETING SUMMARY: ISSUES AND RECOMMENDATIONS 

Agendas and minutes for these meetings available at www.essexprimaryheads.co.uk
	
	Attendance List
	

	
	Welcome and introductions 
Anne Fisher, West Area Improvement Manager

David Yeld, West Vice-Chair

MFL Cultural theme days for schools
Harlow Fields Special School – information and an invitation to access outreach and support

One to One tuition update  
School improvement workshops:
· Preparing for your Ofsted Inspection 

· Exploring Forest Schools

· International Schools Award
· Headteacher Well-being

· Every Child Counts Strategy 
Update on the International Leadership Programme 
	Welcome to new Headteachers in the West 

Sue Giles
Henham and Ugley Primary & Nursery (Previous
                             Essex Head)

Julie Lorkins
Sheering CE Primary 

Linda Wiskin        Moreton CE Primary 

James Single, MFL Support 
Sue Davies, Headteacher at Harlow Fields Special School 

Ros Allsop

Helen Springett, Hillhouse CE Primary & Gill Young, St Andrew’s CE Primary N Weald

Pat Poole & Mandy Honour, Clavering Primary and Bentfield Primary
Janette Quinn, Lawford Mead Infants & Katherine Semar Juniors 
Jo Harper, Senior Adviser SEAL & Tendring Excellence Cluster
Lianne West, Teacher leader Every Child Counts & Shaon Ishaque, Kingsmoor Primary 
Janette Quinn

	p 1*
	AREA AGENDA

Welcome, introductions and update
	Terry Reynolds, Director for Learning

	p 2
	Primary Capital Programme consultation on Wave 2 criteria 
	Lorraine Laudrum, Primary Capital Programme 

	p 2-4
	Update on MAAGs and referral processes
	Terry Reynolds, Director for Learning

	p 4-5
	Update on safeguarding issues 
	Terry Reynolds, Director for Learning

	p 5-6
	Update on the Nursery Funding position in Essex
	Terry Reynolds, Director for Learning

	p 6-9
	Introduction to the new Primary Curriculum 
	Jacky Castle, Lead Curriculum Adviser 

	p 9-11
	21st Century Schools: World Class Primary Schools Consultation on proposed revisions to Essex School Improvement Strategy and the LA categorisation of schools 
	Terry Reynolds, Director for Learning

	p 11-13
	Any other business
	Every Child an Opportunity funding

ContactPoint update

School Workforce Development update

	p 13
	Key dates
	WEPHA/Local Authority meetings 2010 held at North Weald Golf Club  Wednesday 16 June  2010

WEPHA Termly Conference 2009/10 held at Manor of Groves Golf & Country Club Friday 21 May 2010


EPHA Annual General Meeting Friday 2 July 2010,  Chelmsford City Football Club


EPHA Headteachers’ Annual Conference

Friday 12 March 2010          Stock Brook Country Club

Deputy Headteachers’ Conference Friday 8 October 2010 Hilton Stansted

	*Page numbers refer to the full minutes (posted on the website) of the Spring term Area meetings with LA Officers and Headteachers.
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	1.


	WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS

Anne Fisher, West Area Improvement Manager, and David Yeld, Vice-Chair of WEPHA, welcomed headteachers to the meeting and, in particular, the new headteachers who have taken up posts in the West Area this term (or earlier in the school year), including: 

Sue Giles

Henham and Ugley Primary & Nursery (Previous Essex Head)

Julie Lorkins

Sheering CE Primary 

Linda Wiskin                  Moreton CE Primary 

	

	2.
	CULTURAL THEME DAYS 

James Single, MFL Schools Support 

James explained that MFL Schools Support has been developed over the last 2 – 2 ½ years, and they provide cultural theme days for schools, focused on France, Germany, Spain and England. A typical programme will start with the delivery of a CDRom for use by the school, which will set the tone for the theme day and gives an overview of the country and its traditions to support teachers in advance of the workshop.

On the day James and his team will set up a large and colourful display in the school hall. They then deliver sessions to classes across the whole school. The sessions include a focus on:

· The similarities and differences between the chosen country and the UK;

· Traditional dance and music;

· Stories and traditions, and the use of nursery rhymes (for the youngest pupils) and games.

Each hall session lasts around 1 hour and ten minutes, though these can be tailored to suit the school’s requirements.

James shared a folder which included testimonials from schools who had found the workshops very enjoyable and valuable.

Contact James Single at info@mflschoolsupport.co.uk
Or on 07885 388543


	

	3.
	INFORMATION AND OUTREACH OPPORTUNITIES AT HARLOW FIELDS SPECIAL SCHOOL

Sue Davies, Headteacher 

Sue explained that Harlow Fields School and College caters for pupils and students, 3 – 19 years, who primarily have learning disability (moderate, severe, complex). Some pupils aloes have secondary needs such as autism, physical or sensory disabilities.

There are currently 92 pupils at the school, with space for more students. Sue explained that the school wishes to offer support and outreach opportunities to schools. For example, Harlow Fields can support schools in their own assessment and monitoring of pupils, for example using the P-scales. Harlow Fields uses a monitoring tool called B-squared which breaks down the P-scales to support monitoring and assessment. The data generated is inputted into the CASPA tracking tool used by special schools. 
There will be no cost to schools for working in partnership with Harlow Fields. Their staff could, for example, come out to schools to work alongside teachers and Learning Support Assistants to support children in mainstream schools. The specialist teacher could look at and moderate the assessment of pupil work and performance. They could also assist with Annual Reviews, and ensure that these are linked with Personal Learning Targets.

Harlow Fields is also offering the opportunity to train and support LSAs. There are excellent facilities at the special school, including a food and design technology department, sensory studio, a playground and a hydrotherapy pool with a ceiling hoist. The school has the capacity to offer dual placements to children whose parents want them to be primarily educated in a mainstream school, but who would benefit from the specialised facilities and support available at Harlow Fields.

Sue Davies urged headteachers to contact her to discuss their needs. Sue can be contacted at

Harlow Fields Schools and Collage, Tendring Road, Harlow, CM18 6RN 

By phone  01279 42367-

Fax 01279 431412

Email admin@harlowfields.essex.sch.uk

	

	4.
	ONE TO ONE TUITION UPDATE

Ros Allsop, lead officer for One to One tuition in Essex 

Ros noted that the introduction of one to one tuition in Essex has gone very well, and there are just a few schools that are not yet providing tuition. She stressed that it is essential that schools register with the DCSF as well as the Local Authority, as the DCSF only acknowledge information and data on their site. If schools do not register with the DCSF the associated funding may be removed, as the DCSF will assume that they are not carrying out 1:1 tuition.

There are a number of reasons to be cheerful about the roll out of 1:1 tuition. These include:

· Effective delivery;

· Parent and pupil engagement; 

· Flexible schools models (though this is also an area for development and there is a need for schools to share their good practice);

· Careful consideration of pupils;

· Links to Quality First Teaching – ensuring that quality of provision is a priority and sustainable. 

A number of challenges remain, including:

· Under-reporting of provision;

· Under or slow roll out of the delivery of 1:1 tuition;

· Developing flexible school delivery models;

· Quality assurance and monitoring;

· Appropriate and effective selection of pupils.

In 2009/10 the challenge has been to use all the allocated places (so as to not lose funding) and to deliver quality tuition;

In 2010/11 the challenge will be to grow the provision to meet the pupil guarantee. There will be a need to deliver 1:1 tuition more flexibly. Ros noted that sessions can now be delivered during the school day, and it may be possible for one or more schools to use the tuition funding to hire a qualified teacher to deliver tuition in the school day. 

Ros referred to graphs which demonstrated that 1:1 tuition is helping children catch up, in particular those who are least able (and working towards). She noted that it is vital that schools select the right children for tuition, i.e. those who are “stuck” rather than those who have more long-term problems. This year in Essex schools the main focus has been on Year 6 pupils, but statistically (according to Making Good Progress data) the most impact is seen in Year 5.

Ros noted the characteristics of ECC registration and DCSF trackers:

Essex Registration

· Records pupil level characteristics and progress data

· Includes information around the time and location of tuition within schools

· Submission triggers funding which is then paid in the next funding window.

DCSF Data collection website

· Records real time starts and ends

· Can only be completed once the first session of tuition has been carried out;

· Is the main data-set which is recognised by the DCSF. 

In relation to the reallocation of places:

· The DCSF expects Essex to internally reallocate tuition places to ensure that the full allocation of places is filled. Otherwise, places will be clawed back.

· The deadline to register places is the end of the Spring term 2010. Surplus places will be put to a bid. These are due by the end of term – schools will be reminded and the bidding proforma will be available on the EPHA website and on the Schools Self Evaluation Tracker from Monday 8 March. 

· Surplus places will be allocated for the beginning of the summer term to ensure that receiving schools are able to make the most effective use of funding.

The Pupil and Parent Guarantees state that from September 2010, 

· Every pupil, aged seven to eleven who has fallen behind national expectations and is not making good progress, receives one to one tuition in English and/or mathematics to get them back on track

· Children looked after, regardless of academic profile, are eligible. Remaining allocations can be deployed using current criteria.

Ros confirmed that every Looked After Child is eligible for one to one tuition at some point during KS2 (i.e. 10 hours tuition during the key stage, whenever it is judged most suitable for them). 

The target group is currently those children eligible for Free School Meals, but this may be expanded to include children who are stuck who should make progress from Level 3 to Level 5, and there may be another criteria specific to the school which could be agreed with the School Improvement Partner.

Ros plans to develop a portfolio of successful one to one tuition case studies, and asked headteachers to contribute to this project.

In Essex the following number of places have been allocated to one to one tuition in 2010/11:

Key Stage 2
Key Stage 3 
Key Stage 4

8524

6627

462


	

	5.

A

B
C
D
E


	SCHOOL IMPROVEMENT WORKSHOPS

The following workshops were attended by headteachers:

PREPARING FOR YOUR OFSTED INSPECTION

A workshop led by Helen Springett, Headteacher at Hillhouse CE Primary, and Gill Young, Headteacher at St Andrew’s North Weald 

Helen and Gill explained that their schools were inspected in the Autumn term – Gill’s was the first school to be inspected in Essex under the new framework, and Helen’s school was inspected in December.
They each shared their experience of the inspection and gave some tips for success, whilst stressing that every inspection is different and therefore it is impossible to be prescriptive about what will be asked for.

Helen noted that she had the following files and evidence ready in advance of the inspection:

She spent the summer holidays writing her SEF and this was ready and published on line. It was succinct (which the inspector appreciated) and simply included key facts as bullet points and lists of supporting evidence.

She had the following files ready for the inspections:

· Data

· A one-sheet summary for each class

· An overview of the year group (updated termly)

· Data analysis, as a booklet. This included schools-own data which was essential for the school, as there is a high degree of turbulence. Helen needed to be able to explain the results at her school.

· Safeguarding file – Helen noted that policies need to be signed by the Chair of Governors (and apparently the reason the school was judged as good for safeguarding and not outstanding was because the Child Protection policy was not signed);

· Monitoring file – this included external monitoring, Senior Leadership Team monitoring, governor monitoring, School Improvement Partner visit notes, observation reports on teaching and learning;

· Extended schools information;
· Community Cohesion action plan;

· A review of the curriculum including an action plan about what the school was doing as a response to the Rose Review. 

She noted that she had received a “courtesy” phone call on day 1 (a Thursday) notifying her that the inspector would call later. During the phone call from the Lead Inspector Helen was warned that, based on her RAISEonline data, the school was likely to be judged as inadequate. She said that she managed to restrain herself from being defensive during the phone call, and she simply listened to the Lead Inspector. The school was sent the Pre-Inspection Briefing and the Senior Leadership team spent the day on Friday pulling it apart and preparing their supporting evidence to defend their position. Helen also spent time with governors preparing them for the inspection and explaining the key messages. She held a staff meeting on the Friday evening to support and prepare staff. Helen noted that she asked each Subject Leader to prepare and rehearse a one-sheet summary of strengths and weaknesses of their subject. Her staff were able to do this easily as they are asked to give an annual presentation about their subject at a School development Planning day held in the Autumn term.
She suggested that it is a good idea to prepare a list of teachers in order of ability, with evidence to support this judgement.

She encouraged headteachers to ensure that Target Tracker is up to date and to present information that supports the school’s assertions. In addition, she used the LA One-Page summary, and stressed that the inspectors were particularly interested in Average Point Scores. 

Helen found the inspection process reasonably positive and her school was judged to be good.

Gill shared her experience of inspection, and circulated a list of points that made a difference for her this time around.
· She suggested that Parent Questionnaires should be copied and stamped with a coloured school stamp to prevent parents from copying and duplicating negative feedback – Gill said that she had definitely been caught out by this in previous inspections.

· Timetables were requested for each teacher and Gill suggested trying to include as wide a range of subjects as possible.

· Hold back writing and mathematics exercise books and samples of cross-curricular work (perhaps project folders), including a range of Year 6 level 5 writing books as evidence of the percentage who should have (but didn’t get level 5 in SATs!

· Gill encouraged heads to test all new Reception children in their first week and record their FSP scores, and have data ready on the percentage at 0, below 1 and below 2 etc to ensure that progression in the foundation year can be clearly evidenced.
· The Ofsted Inspection team chose a pupil to track, who was the focus of a multi-agency team meeting that day. The school had the SEN record folder available for that child, including evidence of reviews etc.
· Gill noted that she was invited to team meetings, but that they didn’t come and fetch her, so she recommended keeping an eye on the clock. She recommended staying silent and only volunteering information when asked. She did supply additional evidence of teaching ability, particularly when a teacher was particularly nervous or under-performed when observed. 

· Gill kept detailed records of monitoring, included every lesson observation and drop-in over the last 2 to 3 years. She also kept a chart to record brief visits when invited or when made aware of good practice going on in the classroom.
· The governors were asked for a sample of minutes from the Curriculum and Standards Committee, and the headteacher’s report to governors – Gill notes the progress on the Ofsted key issues from the previous inspection as a matter of course, and this was praised by the inspectors.

Gill shared a number of monitoring documents, in relation to lesson observations. These are available on the EPHA website under termly area meetings.

EXPLORING FOREST SCHOOLS

A workshop led by Pat Poole & Mandy Honour, Clavering Primary

INTERNATIONAL SCHOOLS AWARD 
A workshop led by Janette Quinn, Headteacher at Lawford Mead Infants

Janette reminded colleagues that the DCSF International School Award (ISA) is an accreditation scheme for curriculum-based international work in schools. It provides recognition for teachers and schools working to instil a global dimension into the learning experience of children and young people. The ISA has had a very positive impact on developing pupils’ awareness of the cultures of other countries, whilst still promoting an understanding of their own culture. Over 1,000 awards have been presented to successful schools since the start of the scheme in 1999. The award is free and open to all UK schools with pupils aged between 3 and 19.

Janette explained that her school has achieved The International School Award (Full ISA) – designed for schools ready to demonstrate an international ethos throughout the school, which is included in the school development plan. This will involve substantial curriculum-based international activity and schools must demonstrate collaborative work. It is likely that the school has a history of international activity over the past two years.

There are two earlier categories:

Foundation: Introducing internationalism - designed for schools that are just embarking on internationalism

Intermediate: Developing internationalism –designed for schools that have more curriculum-based international activities and have started to work with one or more international partner schools

Janette explained that, for many schools, achieving the award simply means recognising and demonstrating what is already going on in the school in the curriculum, in relation to international links and multi-culturalism. Lawford Mead Infant School was able to show numerous occasions when the children had focused on international themes, including:

· Partnership working with another country;

· Integrated curriculum

· Sports partnership – the school held a mini-olympics and each class represented a different country;

· Assembly themes;

· Music festivals;

· Books and traditional tales from around the world;

· Houses and homes around the world;

· African gardens.

In order to build up the portfolio of evidence Janette explained that she simply made up a file, left it in the staff room and asked staff to contribute evidence. They quickly built a portfolio of photos, reports and children’s work that showed that the whole school could demonstrate an international ethos. Key points included a commitment to:

· Collaborative learning

· Comparing and contrasting differences and similarities between cultures;

· Whole school involvement;

· A cross-curricular approach. 

There are a number of key dates towards accreditation:

· An action plan is submitted in December

· Evidence collected and submitted by June

· Achievement of the Award in October

Janette stressed that the achievement of the ISA is not an end in itself for Lawford Mead Infants, and the ongoing steps for the school are:

· Enhancing links with China – developing computer links, staff visits to China and hosting Chinese teachers;

· Maximising curricular enrichment with an international flavour;

· Further development of the allotments

· Continued celebration of festivals

· Continued parental involvement.

Janette was thanked for her presentation. 

Go to www.globalgateway.org for all the information you need to do an audit, find examples of international schools policies and apply for the Award

For further information from ECC lead staff 

contact Steven Brand   steven.brand@essex.gov.uk or

Andrea Osbourne              andrea.osbourne@essex.gov.uk

MAINTAINING EQUILIBRIUM: WELL-BEING FOR HEADTEACHERS 
A workshop led by Jo Harper, Director of the Tendring Excellence Cluster
The full presentations (sessions 2 and 3) can be found on the Termly Area Meetings page of the EPHA website, www.essexprimaryheads.co.uk
EVERY CHILD COUNTS

A presentation by Lianne West,  Every Child Counts Teacher Leader

Every Child Counts is a partnership initiative between the Every Child Counts charitable trust, Edgehill University, the National Strategies and the DCSF. It aims to enable the lowest attaining children in Key Stage 1 (ages 6-7) in England to make greater progress towards expected levels of attainment in mathematics.  It is a response to the Every Child Matters agenda, to a growing awareness that some children need early and intensive support in order to maximise their progress and to close attainment gaps, and to a growing understanding of the nature of effective mathematics intervention.

At the heart of Every Child Counts is Numbers Count™, a new numeracy intervention developed for ECC in September 2008 by Edge Hill University and Lancashire County Council in partnership.  Specially trained Numbers Count Teachers give intensive support to the 10-12 lowest-achieving Year 2 children during the year.  They teach 1-1 Numbers Count lessons to each child for half an hour every day for 12 weeks.  They liaise with class teachers with the aim of enabling the children to develop their confidence and attainment in mathematics and to achieve level 2 or where possible level 2B or better by the end of Key Stage 1.  They also support the learning and teaching of mathematics throughout their schools and help to raise standards for all children.

The cost of each programme is around £2,500 - £2,600 per child, of which the government pays half. Many schools recruit externally to the Every Child a reader/Counts posts on a 0.6 FTE basis, perhaps employing a teacher who wishes to work part-time. Other have trained existing members of staff who are already out of class. Others train excellent classroom teachers who might otherwise have retired, but would like to give a final 3-5 years to the profession in order to work 1:1 with children in a role that has immediate impact and high job satisfaction. Smaller schools, that may not be able to afford their own specialist teacher might consider pairing up with another school to share that teacher. Government funding is guaranteed to the end of 2010/11.  

Lianne West can be contacted at lianne.west@essex.gov.uk

http://www.everychildachancetrust.org/

www.edgehill.ac.uk/everychildcounts

	

	6.
	FEEDBACK FROM THE EXPHA EXECUTIVE 

Nigel Roberts, Chair of WEPHA,  referred Headteachers to the Spring term EPHA newsletter distributed at the meeting (also available on the EPHA website).  He asked Pam Langmead, EPHA Manager, to feed back about the EPHA Executive meeting held in February. 

Pam reminded heads that, following the EPHA Executive meeting in September, EPHA conducted a survey of Essex primary headteachers asking for  opinions of the current SATs testing system. A paper setting out the outcomes of the survey was circulated at the meeting.

99 headteachers responded to that survey and the EPHA Executive was not surprised by the outcomes – the vast majority of heads dislike the current system as they feel that the judgements are sometimes inaccurate, and the outcomes are used to judge schools during Ofsted and through performance league tables. Headteachers were not, however, against assessment of their schools and pupils, and many felt that moderated teacher assessment and the use of single level tests would be a better way to judge performance.

The EPHA Executive invited Sue Hackman, the DCSF Chief Adviser on School Standards, to the Executive meeting on 8 February 2010, to discuss the outcomes of the survey and the future of SATs. Unfortunately, Sue explained that with a general election in the offing it was not possible to predict what a future government might have in place, but she did feel that SATs are here to stay for the foreseeable future. 

The group also discussed the primary headteacher workload, and the many challenges that headteachers all face. Pam noted that Vaughan Collier, Headteacher at Buttsbury Juniors, set out the EPHA position in relation to this area, and listed the numerous initiatives that headteachers have had to introduce and deal with since September 2009. This list can be found in the minutes of the meeting posted on the EPHA website www.essexprimaryheads.co.uk 
Paula Penny explained that she works on workforce development in the DCSF. She agreed that headteachers are certainly accountable for much more than previously, and she stated that research shows that the way many schools are coping are through the Executive Headship model. 

The group discussed the challenges of Executive headship at length, one being the need for governors to recognise and manage the work load of an Executive head. 

It was noted that, for most heads, the Executive model does not solve the day to day work load pressures. It was felt that there needs to be a coherent vision of teaching and learning, and heads argued that they don’t need any new initiatives for at least five years! Heads are already dreading the introduction of the “5-year MOT” arguing that there are already good performance management arrangements in place that should be adequate to ensure a qualified and competent workforce. Sue pointed out that the recession will, ironically, result in a decrease in the number of new initiatives that flow from government, but she did feel that because of the election (with an outgoing government, and then an incoming government) things are unlikely to settle down for at least a year! She noted that the DCSF works in very siloed departments, and so every department has their own focus which they promote rigorously – she believes that in future it will be harder for DCSF departments to work separately. 

In addition Sue gave an interesting personal view of what a Conservative government might bring to the education system.  


	

	7.
	INTERNATIONAL LEADERSHIP PROGRAMME 

The International Leadership Learning Programme (ILLP) is a NCSL programme which offers a unique opportunity to reflect upon leadership in an international context and investigate a particular leadership theme pertinent to school and system wide development. It builds on and replaces the International Placement for Headteachers (IPH) programme. The programme has been designed by NCSL and is delivered by the Specialist Schools and Academies Trust (SSAT) and the Association of School and College Leaders (ASCL). ILLP is open to headteachers and other senior school leaders who will learn together and learn on behalf of others. As well as offering an excellent professional development opportunity, it is also designed to have a positive impact on school and system development. It is aimed at those who wish to develop leadership capacity, implementing changes to benefit their school/organisation and share their learning to benefit others.

Janette explained that a group of headteachers work together to identify an area for development and research. If successful, they are told where they will be travelling to, and then experience an intense week in another country visiting schools and focusing on the area of interest . Janette stressed that the week abroad was a fantastic experience, and the follow up meetings with colleagues from the group have also been very valuable and stimulating.

To register your interest in the programme or have any queries, please contact the NCSL provider, the Specialist Schools and Academies Trust (SSAT), at illpenquiries@ssatrust.org.uk.

Website:

http://www.ncsl.org.uk/illp-index 

http://www.comeniusweb.org.uk/index.html
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